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CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come to order.
We thank you all for coming out for this meeting on Lanai. We look forward to hearing your
comments and nice to see some friendly and familiar faces this evening. And as we normally do,
we allow the person representing the district to introduce everybody, but poor Riki has been at
the airport in Honolulu since 1:30 this afternoon and his flight will not be arriving until
approximately 7:15 tonight, so. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.

ITEM BF-1: PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2014 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
(CC 13 100)
-

CHAIR WHITE: Beginning with the person on your far left, Don Guzman representing Kahului and
next to him is Mike Victorino from Wailuku.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha, everyone. Come on, clap you guys, wake up. These guys
sleeping this group.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, but now they have to clap for everyone.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR WHITE: And the lovely lady from Molokai is Stacy Crivello
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MS. CRIVELLO: Aloha.
CHAIR WHITE: And I'm Mike White, representing Haiku, Paia, and Makawao. The gentleman to my
left is Don Couch from South Maui, and from West Maui, Elle Cochran, and Gladys will be
joining us very shortly, and then Riki a little bit later. So, Members, we will do this like we do
others, if you have questions please let me know. Otherwise, we'll just keep moving since we
have. . .so far we have 24 testifiers signed up so we'll get started right away. And our first
testifier is with MEO and her name is Nora Kawasaki. And I better put my glasses on because I
can read Nora's but not the next one. And what I will do is call out the next testifier at the same
time so you know who's coming up. So the next testifier after Nora will be Sherri Williams.
[Short pause]
CHAIR WHITE: Please proceed.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY....
MS. KAWASAKI: Okay. Good evening, County Councilmen and women. Thank you so much for
your presence this evening by joining us here on Lanai. My name is Nora Kawasaki, MEO
Lanai Area Council Senior Club president. In behalf of the senior citizens, I would like to
express our sincere gratitude to you, the Maui County Council, for supporting the ME0
Transportation efforts and operations by providing some ftmding as the ME0 budget cannot be
totally run by grant monies alone. Many of our seniors, 60 and over, use the MEO
Transportation to go shopping, banking, clinic, and senior center. Also, those who are in need of
special assistance with transportation such as transporting to dialysis treatment and the youth
groups, which the MEO transportation provide. We are grateful for the opportunity to go
shopping on, to Maui three times a month and to go on field trips three times a year. Thank you
for your approval of the paratransportation. It's an excellent choice for our specials needs in our
Maui County. The care, compassion, and friendliness of the MEO drivers; the treatment of love
and respect are beyond words. Furthermore, we would like to thank you for supporting the
organization, Lanai Changes. ME0 Lanai is a member of this organization of nonprofits. This
will allow us, seniors, to be aware of and updated on the changes that are occurring in our Lanai
community. Once again, we ask for your continued support of the ME0 Transportation. Mahalo
nui loa.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Nora.
MS. KAWASAKI: And these are some of our seniors who are supporting this effort. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Sherri Williams and Sherri will be followed by Jay Penniman.
MS. WILLIAMS: Hello.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There you go.
MS. WILLIAMS: Hi, welcome to Lanai. My name is Sherri Williams. I'm representing the Lanai Art
and Cultural Center and specifically the Kids Art Program. This will be the first year that we
have asked the County for assistance to continue this program for over 250 children.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, can you ask the.. .because it's getting kind of hard to hear.
CHAIR WHITE: Excuse me in the back, could you keep your voices down please? We'll give you a
extra 30 seconds.
MS. WILLIAMS: Okay. We in the past, we had private funding from the former owner of the island
who started the Arts Center and that money went away some time ago. We were fortunate in
getting different grants from the State foundation which is been cut more than in half and our
Kids Art Program is growing, so there's less money and more kids. So when I realized that there
was a potential for the County to assist us with this program, we did submit through Joan an
REP. We are only asking for $25,000. Almost 15,000 of that is the shortfall of our SFSCA grant
for the last several years. I have asked for more this year. I won't know 'di June, but I anticipate
that shortfall again. In addition, we are going to be losing our kids art classroom in our current
layout of the buildings and of course that's a really important building. So the Art Center board
has done a fundraiser and engaged Charlie Palumbo now a Lanai boy who's back on Lanai to
help us to put together a proposed retrofit of our buildings. They're fairly well dilapidated and
we are reaching out to many sources. We're not asking the County to support that entirely, of
course, but we had done a fundraiser to get this far. The company's very impressed and we're in
the process of trying to get this done. It will accommodate ADA, which we don't currently have.
And it will just be a very long lasting set of buildings that'll create an art campus for the Dole
Plaza here. So that is part of what we're asking for. Tonight, I'm fortunate to have the gallery
manager, Jeanne. . . (inaudible). . . who is responsible for allowing all the tourists to come in and
see the kids art and they absolutely love it, they buy it, it helps support.. .we have. . .we get
donations from them. And Yvonne has a little boy in school in our classroom and she would like
to give a little short testimony. I've also got other testimonies that you'll be -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. WILLIAMS: --receiving.
CHAIR WHITE: You have one minute, would you like to. . .
MS. URBAS-LEBOEUF: I'm gonna read this really fast.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. We normally allow people to read other people's testimony, but we normally
take people in the order that they signed up.
MS. WILLIAMS: We're not just one group? I thought the Arts one was all one thing?
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CHAIR WHITE: You know what, I'm. . .
MS. WILLIAMS: Okay. Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I'll allow it, but please keep it short.
MS. URBAS-LEBOEUF: Ladies and gentlemen of the County Council, I'm writing here to speak to
you about the Kids Art Program at the Lanai Art Center. My son and I, along with numerous of
his playmates and their parents have attended the Mommy and Me Preschool Art Program on
Monday mornings. We have looked forward to these Monday mornings over the past several
years, two years. A wonderfully creative and warm lady, Ms. Cindy Sagawa runs this weekly
program for tots and their accompanying caregiver. It is a much needed program on Lanai for
youngsters. It allows for quality family time to bond and communicate in a meaningful Way.
The preschool, our education program, is a developmentally appropriate program, which
provides for all areas of child's development, physical, emotional, social, cognitive through
integrated, in an integrated approach. The Art Program promotes a positive self-image, sensory
awareness, growing independence, and an eagerness to learn. Children are encouraged to
manipulate and create with a variety of materials and engage in a variety of art making
processes. Social interaction and communication skills are particularly important to the
preschool students' verbal and visual expressions of ideas and feelings. As a recent research
notes, any form of pre-k education can positively impact a community over the long term. It is
great for our kids' happiness and well-being today and for their tomorrows. I hope you'll
continue to support this valuable program in its entirety. It is in much need of renovation in the
art studio where classes are conducted. Also, I note as a third grade teacher, we don't have a
dedicated art teacher at the elementary program. And not only the Mommy and Me because I
have a preschooler, but on the other programs that are offered for elementary. Ms. Sagawa is a
very devoted, talented woman and the children benefit in so many ways. Thank you for your
time.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Excuse me.
CHAIR WHITE: Question?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, what is your name, ma'am? Can you. . .
MS. URBAS-LEBOEUF: Yvonne Urbas-Leboeuf. Leboeuf. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Yvonne.
MS. WILLIAMS: Next year we'll get it right.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Our next testifier is Jay Penniman followed by John Ornellas.
MR. PENNIMAN: Thank you, Mr. Chair, Members of the Council. I'm Jay Penniman. I manage the
Maui Nui Seabird Recovery Project and our Lanai program, the Lanai Native Species Recovery
Program. We came here in 2006 to see if there were any of the endangered uau remaining up on
Lanai Hale, thinking that there might be three, four, or five, a half a dozen. Well it turns out, we
have the second largest colony in the State, in the world for that matter, just after Haleakala.
And then we discovered that the biggest threat to the survival of this species is the invasion of
alien weeds inside the Lanai Hale watershed. The County has been excellent in standing up with
the State, the Fish and Wildlife Service, OHA, a number of different organizations to provide us
the funding to continue the work up there. We're working to reduce that threat. We started up in
the areas that are still reasonably intact habitat, working on getting out the invasive weeds,
primarily strawberry guava, it is the most invasive plant. We have a program here with four fulltime staff that are jobs that we have created in the community and we hope to keep those jobs
going and the County's help is really essential in doing that and we appreciate that very much.
Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for all your work, Jay. John Ornellas will be followed by Robin Kaye.
MR. ORNELLAS: Aloha. Mahal° for coming to Lanai today to receive testimony pertaining to the
2014 Maui County Budget. This is exciting times on Lanai. So much is going on with the new
owner of our island. The community seems to be optimistic as to the future of our island. Only
time will tell. I wear many hats on Lanai and cannot testify for all of them, just not enough time.
I will ask you to support the nonprofits involved with our youth and seniors. I do have two
organizations that I've. . .I feel very passionate about. They are the Coalition for a Drug Free
Lanai or CDFL and the Lanai Changes, the new CDC on Lanai. The CDFL is a very strong, has
a very strong voice on Lanai. We advocate for alcohol free events and elimination of underage
drinking, provide education and programs as to the devastating effects of illegal drugs. We ask
you for continued funding of $39,600 to meet our Federal matching requirements. Lanai
Changes is Lanai's new Community Development Corporation or CDC. We have approximately
22 members so far and are pursuing our 501(c)(3). Lanai Changes has recently hired a grants
writer with the help of Consuelo Foundation to solicit Federal grants. We are requesting that the
Maui County Council supports Lanai Changes with a grant of $50,000. With this grant, Lanai
Changes will continue to support and advocate for Lanai's healthy economic future. Our vision
also includes possible community-based print shop for t-shirts, posters, business cards, and other
printing products. We are also moving forward with discussions to secure a business to
reestablish the snack shop at the airport. With your help, we can be successful. Mahalo.
CHAIR WHITE: John, before you go, is the. . .do you know if the $50,000 request for Lanai Changes is
in the budget, in the Mayor's Budget?
MR. ORNELLAS: Yes.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. ORNELLAS: Yeah, our president. . .he's our secretary, not that good looking, but he's our
secretary so he can be able to answer all those questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Is it in the Housing and Human Concerns?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No, it's in OED's budget.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay. Oh, that's right, that's where it would be. Yeah. Okay. Thank you, John.
Next will be Robin Kaye, followed by Norraine Pascua.
MR. KAYE: Good evening. Before I begin, I've also been asked to read another person who's off
island, Butch Gima.
CHAIR WHITE: That's fine.
MR. KAYE: And his will be short as will mine Thank you. I'm sorry?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, no, nothing. He's asking a question.
MR. KAYE: It's my turn.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, don't let him take away any of your time. Restart the clock, please.
MR. KAYE: Sony, let me begin again. My name is Robin Kaye and I'm the secretary/treasurer for
Lanai Changes, our new Community Development Corporation and nonprofit hui. Mahal° for
your initial investments in Lanai Changes. This organization with 22 community organizations
as its membership core began two years ago with this mission: Lanai Changes will ensure
community driven, values-based economic future for Lanai, it will engage Lanai's many
community voices in setting the island's economic directions, and will invest in making those
directions a reality. Its primary focus will be to secure a prosperous physical, economic, and
social environment on Lanai by encouraging and supporting a spirit of and opportunities for
nonprofit collaboration and managed economic growth. Lanai Changes will serve all of Lanai's
populations with the particular attention to the needs of low and moderate income residents. In
just the past 12 months alone, we have created an exciting and productive partnership with
Lokahi Pacific, Maui Cotmty's Community Development Corporation. Maui County's initial
investment allowed us to rent an office in the Dole Administration Building, furnish it with a
computer, printer, fax, phone, and meeting furniture. And over just the past 6 months, that
shared office space has been used on over 70 different occasions by a variety of community
organization members for board meetings, confidential client conversations, and general copying
and printing. We have elected our first board of directors with five individuals who
simultaneously represent over ten of our community's nonprofit organizations. We've already
-7-
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hosted several members meetings with Lanai Resorts new management team and had a separate
meeting with Mele Carroll and just this past weekend with Senator Kalani English. With the
financial support of a Honolulu foundation we have engaged an attorney and have just about
completed our 501(c)(3) form, and Lanai Changes has already begun sharing potential grant
opportunities with its community organization membership. With the upcoming Maui County
budget, we are requesting a grant of $50,000 to focus on our community development
component. We've established a good working. . .we've established, excuse me, a good working
relationship with Lanai Resorts and have begun discussions about possible use of their
under-utilized buildings for our community groups. With the kokua of the Consuelo Foundation,
we've hired a grant's researcher and we've begun a board discussion around key economic
development projects such as those that John mentioned. Again, mahalo for your vote of
confidence in our efforts, for your recognition of the need to have a diverse economic base on
our island where the majority landowner owns 98 percent of the island and where that landowner
encourages this kind of economic diversity for the first time in our recent history. We look
forward to another year of support from Maui County. This testimony is from Butch Gima, who
is. . .
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, you have one more minute. I'll give you enough to conclude.
MR. KAYE: Okay. I'm sorry. This is Butch Gima. I am president. . .he is president of Lanai Changes
and president of Lanaians for Sensible Growth. He is offering this testimony 'cause he's not
here. The $50,000 will be used for the following: number one, help fund a program coordinator
director type position. This position is needed to implement the goals, objectives, and tasks of
Lanai Changes on a daily basis since for the last two years all of the work has been done by
volunteers. It will also help develop and support and facilitate business startups in our
community. This is a significant juncture in Lanai's history, as we said, we this is the great
opportunity for us to diversify our economic future. We are very thankful for your support last
year, this year, and hopefully next year as well. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Robin. Hold on just a second. Gladys has got a question for you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Robin, for being here. You currently have a
grant through OED.
MR. KAYE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: How much is it?
MR. KAYE: Our first grant was for $14,000, our second grant was for.. .we are told will be anywhere
between 10 and 16. The final numbers haven't been completed.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So you don't even know for '13?
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MR. KAYE: No. It hasn't been finalized.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I see. And your request for '14 is 50?
MR. KAYE: And our. . .yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Just want to get those numbers straight.
MR. KAYE: Yes, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MR. KAYE. Okay. Any other questions?
CHAIR WHITE: Anyone else? Think you're clear, Robin. Thank you. Norraine Pascua will be
followed by Jordan Sanches.
MS. PASCUA: Good evening. My name is Norraine Pascua and I'm the executive director of the Lanai
Youth Center. On behalf of my staff, board members, parents, and youths, I would like to begin
by thanking all of you for taking the time to come to Lanai and for your continued support of the
Lanai Youth Center. Our current membership includes approximately 200 plus youths. Lanai
Youth Center is a fun, safe place for youth to gather with supervised, organized, and structured
activities. We're open five days a week to youth ages 8 to 17 years old. The County Council has
always supported us and for that we are truly grateful. Lanai Youth Center's mission is to
provide enhanced programs that assist in early youth development that will help to build positive
attitudes and a healthy lifestyle. The Center provides activities offering youth the opportunity to
achieve proficiency in basic educational skills; promotes healthy lifestyle choices, including
alcohol, tobacco, and other drug prevention education; increase youth awareness and
appreciation for Lanai and Hawaii's diverse culture; and provides alternative recreational
activities. To further enhance our programs, we have developed partnerships throughout the
community. We have developed a partnership with Lanai MEO Transportation who has helped
us in transporting our youths, as well as youths from off island to their destination. Hold on. We
have also developed a partnership with the Coalition for a Drug Free Lanai and is working
together to provide the Friday afternoon activities to the middle school youths and the Botvin
LifeSkills Program to our youths at the Lanai Youth Center. We would like to thank you for
your support of the Coalition for a Drug Free Lanai with the line item that helps the organization
meet the Federal requirement for matching dollars for the Federal Drug Free Communities Grant
and request that you continue to support them in the coming fiscal year. We would like to
submit signed signatures on behalf of the Lanai Youth Center staff, teachers, community
members, parents, and youth. The Lanai Youth Center staff and youth would also like to enclose
their letters to say thank you in their own words. In closing, I humbly ask for your continued
support for the following organizations: Coalition for a Drug Free Lanai, Keiki 0 Lanai
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Preschool, Lanai ME0 Transportation, Lanai Pono Girls Softball, Lanai Nakoa Rams, Lanai Art
Center, Women Helping Women, and Lanai Little League. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Norraine. And we have Jordan Sanches and Cherie Malacas signed up on
the same paper. Are they part of the group here?
MS. PASCUA: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Go ahead.
MS. J. SANCHES: Good evening, Maui County Council members, I'm Jordan Sanches and this is
Cherie Malacas and we're part of the Lanai Youth Center board. Thank you for your support of
our island of Lanai. With your support of our Lanai Youth Center, we have many programs and
activities for our youth.
MS. MALACAS: Since we are part of the Youth Center board, we had the opportunity to. . .opportunity
to travel with Coalition for a Drug Free Lanai to Washington, D.C. to participate in the National
Youth Leadership Initiative. During our time there, we went to Capitol Hill and met very
important people such as Senator Mazie Hirono, Senator Brian Schatz, and the Representatives
were Tulsi Gabbard and Colleen Hanabusa. We advocated for continuous support of our drug
free prevention programs.
MS. J. SANCHES: Having the Coalition for a Drug Free Lanai and Lanai Youth Center are very
important to our community and youths, so we are asking for your continued support.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ladies. Great tag team. The next testifier is Kenneth Manuel.
MR. MANUEL: Hi, my name is Kenneth Manuel and I'm 24 years old. . . . (laughter). . . I'm 12 years
old and this is my letter. Dear, Maui County, thank you for supporting the Lanai Youth Center,
without the Youth Center I wouldn't be able to play with a group of people that I met. Some of
the things at. . .some of the games at the Youth Center we played, I didn't play before and we
learned rules and things we need to know. Some of the trips we went to you paid for, too. The
things you got for us was basketball. My favorite was the volleyball because I like to play
volleyball. The. . .we do culture art drawing and celebrate other cultures. If I didn't come here I
wouldn't know some rules. I hope you guys support us all the way.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Kenneth. The next person is Giyana Agliam.
MS. AGLIAM: Hi, my name is Giyana. I am nine years old. I would like to thank you for supporting
the Youth Center. What I liked about the Youth Center is that the workers helped me with my
homework and also I learned a lot from them. They are really active and fun. I love it when we
get to go on field trips. My favorite field trip was when we went to a Maui. . .to Maui to see a
performance called Ulalena. If we wasn't.. .if there wasn't a Youth Center, it would be. .
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wouldn't have a chance to experience all these things. The Youth Center also supports my
softball team. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Giyana. The next testifier is Max Ohashi.
MR. OHASHI: My name is Max and I'm 11 years old. Dear, Maui County Council, the Youth Center
is fun. We get to play games and eat. The funnest thing to do at the Youth Center is to go
outdoors and play. We play basketball. After outdoors, we come back inside and play games.
Don't shut down the Youth Center. The Youth Center is where we can have fun.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Max. The next person is Kaolu Plunkett.
MS. PLUNKETT (assisted by Sarah Chun): Please. . .I'm sorry. I'll speak for her. Okay. Let's read
together, ready, go. Dear, Maui County Council, mahalo for keeping the Youth Center open. I
like to do nutrition, open recreation, prevention, and culture. I like to play at the tennis court,
basketball, and volleyball court, and playground. For open recreation, I like to play Xbox 360
and computer. The Youth Center workers help me with my homework when I need help. Thank
you for having the workers be able to help me.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. We got a tag team and now a duet. Good job, Kaolu. Our next testifier
is. . .do you have others that you were going to have 'cause I don't have another. . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But she wants to testify.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Support the Youth Center so when I get bigger I can go there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Alright.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you all very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good job.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Alright. Thank you. Very good.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Tess Morimoto and she will be followed by Joelle Aoki.
Tess Morimoto? Oh, now I see why you couldn't get up.
MS. MORIMOTO: Good evening, Council Chair Baisa, Committee Chair White, and members of the
County Council. I am Tess Morimoto, and I am here on behalf of the board for Lanai's
Preschool E Malama I Na Keiki 0 Lanai. We would have more board members here, but
unfortunately due to family commitments they are not able to make it, but they. . .you do have
their written testimony before you. Also, our program coordinator, Gail Shin, is not able to be
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here tonight due to a family emergency. In any case, if you have any questions or concerns, I'll
be glad to convey them to the board and we will get you answers as soon as possible. I have
been asked to, by board treasurer Stacey Purdy, to read from her testimony and I will try to keep
it under the three minute limit She extends the board's appreciation to you for your past and
current support of this crucial early childhood education program. Funding from the County has
helped to keep this program sustainable and thriving. We are very fortunate to have a dedicated,
hardworking staff at the preschool. Our leader and program administrator, Gail Shin, she works
long hours with no complaints and she does it all with love and for the welfare of our children.
To that end, one of Keiki 0 Lanai's major aims is to regain its accreditation standing. Personnel
layoffs were incurred in 2010 due to the economy and funding cuts. The remaining staff tends to
students, administrative, and housekeeping duties, which leaves very little time or no time to
devote to the involved work that, you know, is required to assemble the numerous items
necessary for a comprehensive accreditation application. The proposed line item request for
Fiscal Year 2014 is $81,380 and this is.. .includes a small increase of $4,880, which is in the
Mayor's Proposed Budget and this would allow the preschool to employ staff to spend one nonschool day each month focusing on compiling the extensive documentation that's required for
accreditation. Without this assistance, Keiki 0 Lanai's goal to be reaccredited will be realized,
but of course, the process will take quite a bit longer. Once again, Stacey Purdy in her testimony
says that we come before you to ask for your continued support to give the littlest of our Lanai
citizens a great head start in life. In closing, Stacey Purdy conveys her mahalo and aloha to each
of you. So, rather than reading my own testimony which will just make it sound like I'm
repeating myself, I would just like to thank each of you for being here tonight and for listening to
our concerns and request, and thank you for your service to the island of Lanai.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Tess. Gladys has a question.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just a quick comment. I want you to know that although Stacy's not
here, we were waiting for the ferry and she made her speech.
MS. MORIMOTO: I'm sure she did if she saw you. .. (laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So, she did her part.
MS. MORIMOTO: Well, thank you very much, Chair. I appreciate it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Joelle Aoki and she will be followed by Diana Shaw.
MS. AOKI: Good evening, Chair White and Council members, thank you for coming to Lanai. I am
Joelle Aoki and I'm the executive director of the Coalition for a Drug Free Lanai, which is the
only prevention based agency on Lanai that serves the general community. I would like to thank
you for your support and your partnership this past fiscal year and all these past many years,
because without the line item allocation, the Federal grant would not be possible. This year, we
- 12 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 19, 2013
Lanai District

successfully provided prevention education and alternative activities to youth through a
partnership with Lanai High and Elementary School and Lanai Youth Center during the school
day, as well as in the Lanai community. We provided services to approximately 2,200
individuals and supported many community events such as the TriLanai Pineapple Festival,
Christmas Festival, and Health Fairs for the Four Seasons Resorts employees. I have
brought. . .actually, excuse me, I have not brought because I have a disk for you which I will get
to Denise for your viewing of the Pride Survey, which collects the four core measures relating to
alcohol, tobacco, and other drug use, perceptions and frequency of use for grades 6 through 12.
Through funding provided by the County of Maui, we were able to track this very important
information, as the State of Hawaii has not performed this for a number of years. Lanai will be
experiencing significant changes with the new landowner. The community will again have
transient workers for construction and development in large numbers. This transition has been
proven to affect the residents in many ways socially and psychologically. One piece of evidence
of the impact on Lanai from the past is the number of calls placed to 911 emergency. Prior to the
construction of the resorts, there was an average of 1,200 calls for service in a year. In the early
1990s, during the peak of construction there were approximately 12,000 calls for service in one
year to 911 for various reasons including domestic violence, homicide, and other miscellaneous
reasons. Lanai is at an advantage with the Coalition firmly established now in its 22' d year of
existence as we approach this anticipated growth. We ask you for your continued support of the
line item allocation of $39,600 to allow our Coalition to continue to advocate and educate our
community, which is an integral part of insuring the health and wellness of everyone who lives,
works, and visits Lanai. The County of Maui monies are utilized three fold with a two to one
match with our Federal Grant with the Office of the President, Substance Abuse Mental Health
Services Administration as local government support is required for our Federal funding. The
funding provided will continue to keep our community active and educated on the effects and
dangers of drug and alcohol use and abuse. A few of those programs which some of our partners
and participants have shared with you and will share with you tonight.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. AOKI: Your support of the Coalition for a Drug Free Lanai will help the Lanai community stay
healthy and safe. It will assist with providing youth, adults, families, and businesses with much
needed resources as we approach the anticipated changes. In closing, our prevention efforts are
executed with a three-prong effect: prevention, treatment, and enforcement. This effort is not
complete without our partners whom we ask for your support today, the Lanai Youth Center,
Women Helping Women, Keiki 0 Lanai Preschool, the Lanai Community Health Center, Maui
Economic Opportunity, and Lanai Changes, which we are a member of and who is a much
needed advocate for the economic development of our community. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Jodie. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good evening, Joelle, and again thank you for everything you do,
I mean, you've been an inspiration for many years. Have you heard or do you feel that you may
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be concerned about your Federal grant because, you know, there's been a lot of cutbacks and
have you heard anything in that respect?
MS. AOKI: Sequestration will affect us. We will be receiving a 5 percent cut which will be about
$6,250 from our agency.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you will be affected?
MS. AOKI: We will be affected.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And. . .
MS. AOKI: And there are a few other small items but I think that is the most significant right now that
we are aware of.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. 'Cause I wanted to know that because I think you guys do
a great job and, you know, when you get less money that makes it much more difficult, so thank
you for that information.
MS. AOKI: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Joelle. Our next testifier will be Diana Shaw, followed by Charity
Texeira. Aloha.
MS. SHAW: Diana Shaw and I'm the executive director for Lanai Community Health Center and
somehow it's very appropriate that I come up after Joelle, because a lot of what her organization
experiences we also deal with and rather than go through, I do have a folder here, I will leave it
with Denise. There are letters of support from our patients as well as petitions from our patients
and from our providers. A couple of just very. . .in my own letter, a couple of very important
facts, in spite of everybody thinking that because people are employed on this island everybody
has healthcare coverage, they do not. Another fact is that the State Medicaid and Medicare
programs have been cutting back on behavioral health coverage so that there's less coverage now
than there was before. Our uninsured and underinsured went from about 6 percent last year up to
27 percent of our patients, and we serve about one-third of the island right now. Another thing is
that our provider, Serenity, which is what the funds that you provide to us go for. It's her salary,
a portion of her salary. She has been making more and more home visits to provide counseling
to patients in their home. It actually has improved the number of patients that are willing to
come, because they don't have to worry about leaving their house and actually being seen as a
behavioral health patient. And I think the last piece that I did want to mention was just a very
strong mahalo. The County has been extremely supportive of our program, not just the
behavioral health but in the CDBG area also. We are greatly, greatly appreciative of all of your
support so mahalo.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Diana. Mr. Victorino.
- 14 -
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ms. Shaw, I have been led to understand from parties in Oahu that
you, the Health Center, and the company, and other, the health care system from Hawaii are
getting together and trying to work out a program to assist Lanaian?
MS. SHAW: I'm not aware of anything. I haven't been updated.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Check with me afterwards. I want to show you something
that I've been given as far as that.
MS. SHAW: The one thing. . .I mean I've heard rumors, but I would like to say that. . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's not rumors, but anyhow go ahead.
MS. SHAW: No. No. I know that, but what I was going is say is that I worry when individuals who are
not involved in health care start slicing and dicing the community. One of the things that our
community has just received in the last several years is the ability to make a choice where you
get your care and for what, and we provide at the Health Center, comprehensive programs, which
means we're taking care of the whole body, not just parts. And it's very difficult to truly be
patient centered in your approach and only take care of an arm, a leg or this type of program or
that type of program. Programs that get sliced and diced based upon specialties are based upon
money.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. So you're aware of what's happening out
there. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Diana. Our next testifier is Charity Texeira, she'll be followed by
Christine Costales.
MS. TEXEIRA: Aloha, Mr. White and Council members, welcome to the island of Lanai. I do want to
say that I have submitted a written testimony for the previously scheduled meeting last week as I
was unavailable, but since I'm here today, I'd like to give it personal. I'd like to first extend a
great mahalo to the County of Maui for their past and continued support of the Maui Visitors and
Convention Bureau who also represents the islands of Lanai and Molokai. My name is Charity
Texeira and I thank you for allowing me to testify and provide support on behalf of the Maui
Visitors and Convention Bureau. I've been given the wonderful opportunity to be the liaison
representing the Lanai Visitors Bureau since September of 2010, recently partaking on the role
of manager. Lanai has been my home for 20 years and I continue to treasure our island gem for
the future of my children and the upcoming generations. In the capacity of the position which I
hold with the Bureau, I have been able to share the aloha of our island with many on the West
Coast, East Coast, Pacific Northwest, Canada, and as far as Australia. I have become
increasingly aware of the important role in which tourism has played and continues to play for
the community and the entire island of Lanai. With the positive changes in which we have
recently experienced with the new ownerships, the efforts by the Lanai Visitors Bureau in areas
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of public relations, advertising and marketing, and travel trade, all supported by budgeted County
and State funds, are pertinent in sustaining the growth of visitors to Lanai. This funding has
provided the ability to be further creative in maximizing our opportunities to promote the island
with astounding results of increased visitor counts into this new 2013-14 year, which as a
consequently contributes significantly to stabilizing the island's economy. One of our sustained
objectives proven successful in the past two years continued into its third year. The Lanai
Visitors Bureau expanded marketing strategies and endeavored upon a project in 2011 called,
The Visiting Social Media Artist Campaign. Like hosting traditional media journalists to
experience the island for publication opportunities, the program included specifically top travel
bloggers. Two years in a row, the bloggers social media content reached over hundreds of
thousands of followers and friends as used in social media terms, which dramatically increased
Lanai's visitor counts. The measurable results are so commendable that the Bureau carried on
the innovative campaign for its third year, proving its effectiveness as the face of our destination
has continued to presently be spread throughout the nation and internationally. Without the
support and funding from the County, these strategies would not have come to fruition nor would
it have been given a chance for success. Once again, we're very thankful for the past support in
which the County of Maui has provided. We ask for the continued support into the following
years and hope that our program is recognized as invaluable to the success of our island's
community. Mahal°.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Charity. And our next testifier Christine Costales, followed by Shelly
Banfield [sic].
MS. COSTALES: Good evening, Members, thank you for being on Lanai and hearing the needs of the
Lanai community. My name is Christine Costales and I'm the field and outreach coordinator for
the Lanai Native Species Recovery Program, which is a part of the Maui Nui Seabird Recovery
Project. This year marks the seventh anniversary of the program in protecting the migratory and
seabird populations on Lanai, which Lanai has documented second largest colony of Hawaiian
Petrels in Hawaii. And the watershed restoration work, which helps to maintain habitat for
native plants animal species, and the island's only aquifer. Our staff works on predator control,
watershed fence maintenance, removal of incipient control of the invasive strawberry guava. I
wanted to thank you for your support for the funds we have received from the Office of
Economic Development, which have in the past and present, helped us with staffing needs,
public outreach - which we just conducted at the Lanai High and Elementary School energy
presentation - and provided funds for equipment and supplies. Thank you for supporting the
work of conservation programs all over Maui Nui. As many of us wear different hats, I would
like to support the following Lanai organizations that I have either worked for, work with, and/or
have a connection and partnership with: Lanai Changes - the new CDC, they provide office
space and equipment for other nonprofit organizations - Women Helping Women, the Lanai
Office, Lanai Youth Center, Coalition for a Drug Free Lanai, E Malama I Na Keiki Preschool,
Lanai Visitors Bureau, and the Lanai Community Health Center. Mahalo for your continued
support.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Christine. And Shelly Banfield [sic] will be followed by Chelsea Trevino.
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MS. BARFIELD: Good evening, Council members. I didn't prepare a elaborate speech this evening;
however, I just want to say thank you for. . .
CHAIR WHITE: We only accept elaborate speeches. . . . (laughter). . .
MS. BARFIELD: I wanted to say, thank you for your continued support for the island of Lanai, and I
hope you continue to support the Lanai Youth Center as I sit on the board along with many other
ones for Lanai Pono, our softball league and continue support for the MEO Transportation. They
continuously support us, transport our softball team, and this year they will be supporting our
Lanai Little League Juniors team, which we have this sort of feed into our high school program.
So the youth is very important to us and I hope you continue to support us. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Shelley. And our next testifier is Chelsea Trevino, followed
by Mason Trevino. I think they turned it off.
MR. TREVINO: Hi, my name is Mason Trevino. I'm 14 years old and in the eighth grade. I am the
student representative on the CDFL. We would like to thank you for providing funds and hope
that you continue. This past February, I went to the CADCA Convention in Washington, D.C. I
learned a lot of new things there and I would recommend it for my friends, because you can learn
new things on drugs and how to prevent them and also how to be better peers.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mason. What game are we missing?
MR. TREVINO: Oh, high school volleyball.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Chelsea.
MS. TREVINO: Okay. My name is Chelsea Trevino. I am the president of the Coalition for a Drug
Free Lanai, raised on Lanai as well. Mason's my son. And I'm here to again say thank you and
ask for your continued support for our line item 36,900 I believe is what we're asking. I know
you're already aware that this is a necessity for our Federal funding to have matching funds,
State, County matching funds. I'm not sure if you're aware, but we are in our eighth of ten, our
ten year, so we got two more years to go after this. One of the activities you've heard through
the Youth Center as well is this Friday afternoon activities. I spoke on this once before but I'm
speaking on it again because I'm not quite sure whether everyone is aware of it because I believe
Lanai is the only school that has this program. So this is a middle school program on Fridays.
Normally due to the school schedule, the students of middle school which is sixth through eighth
grade would be released at 12 o'clock. So to keep them in an environment where they're not
going home alone or, you know, just roaming around, the middle school activities program has
been facilitated. There are volunteers who receive kind of like a per diem or whatever through it,
and these activities range from like my son was in bocce ball last quarter to ukulele. I am
actually a volunteer for, we call it Junior Youth, a Junior Youth Empowerment Program, so I
work with them as well. And pretty much the youth go through an activity each quarter. So four
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quarters in a year they go through four different activities ranging. . .just they kind of get a
random assignment and they put their top three choices and so forth. So this program is
important in the sense of, you know, keeping the kids in a safe place and so forth, but I want to
read just something for you from. . .this is from my Youth Empowerment Program workbook
just about that age because, you know, with CDFL and working with prevention and so forth.
Also, one of the activities is the E Ola Pono program which CDFL provides which is the
Hawaiian values anti-drug, you know, learning about that. So all the middle schoolers go
through this program through this so, you know, you know you're hitting every middle schooler.
So, what I wanted to read to you because I'm always talking about the importance of this age,
this middle school age, 12-15 we call it, yeah. So it says, among the young ones in the
community are those known as Junior Youth, that's why the program I'm in is called that, who
fall between -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. TREVINO: -- the ages, oh, of say 12 and 15, they represent a special group with special needs as
they are somewhat in between childhood and youth when many changes are occurring within
them. Creative attention must be devoted to involving them in programs of activity that will
engage their interests, mold their capacities for teaching and service, and involve them in social
interaction with older youth. The employment of the arts in various forms can be of great value
in such activity. And that's what this Friday afternoon activity is doing, I mean, this is just from
my activity thing that I do. So it is important. We all know prevention is a major thing. When
you guys get that.. .the survey thingy that Joelle goes to you, take a look at perception versus
use, because that's a correlation, right, if it's perceived dangerous, they're more likely not to use.
So take a look at those things when you guys are looking at the surveys, and it'll be a good
indication of what's kind of happening here and so forth. And also Women Helping Women and
everything right, Preschool, MEO program, and so forth, Youth Center as well 'cause they're a
huge partner in what we do too here. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chelsea. Our next testifier is Beverly Zigmond, followed by Lorna
Sanches.
MS. ZIGMOND: Good evening, Chair White and Budget and Finance Committee members, thank you
for coming to Lanai tonight to hear our testimonies. My name is Beverly Zigmond and I'm the
program coordinator for the Lanai Domestic Violence Program of Women Helping Women. We
want to thank you for your past support of our line item and ask you to continue it. I believe
Stacey said we're asking for the 2010 levels. I don't know that exact number. I glad I don't have
to worry my little head about that, but anyway, instead of. . .we don't have our clients come
behind us and give their testimony. I have submitted testimony from I think 10 or 12 colleagues,
community members, and clients. I would like to read a couple of excerpts from some clients.
This also is in support of our Rental Assistance Program, which you also are generous with. So
this a woman in our Rental Assistance Program: My son and I have recently found ourselves in
desperate need of financial as well as emotional support. I'm so very thankful to Women
Helping Women as well as the Rental Assistance Program for accepting to help us through this
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rough patch in our lives. I honestly have no idea where either of us would be at this point if it
wasn't for your generosity which I will always be grateful. Your support has given us a chance
to rebuild ourselves and once again rise back up into a healthy and peaceful living. We now
have a place to lay our heads every night while focusing my time and attention to working and
returning to school. This is a. . .some excerpts from a woman that we recently helped. How
important Women Helping Women has been in my life, first it was the education and awareness
of domestic abuse that I received from them that began a complete transformation of my life.
Not only was I suffering emotionally, but my physical health deteriorated and the depression that
comes along with all of this invisible abuse had completely shut me down. She goes on to say
how she was able to unravel her life from her abuser, and at that point the abuse became visible
to her, and how we helped give her a safe place and protected her and she extends her gratitude.
So with that I would like to switch hats. I'm the board of directors, president of the board of
directors for the Lanai Community Health Center, and I would like to thank you for your past
support and hopefully continued support for our line item, which as Diana said supports our
behavioral health program. You may be aware that a hallmark of the Community Health Center
is integrated health, that means we have a psychologist on board who can help people as we treat
the whole person, body, mind, and spirit. People with chronic disease is oftentimes need that
psychological support. One of the letters of support in your package for Women Helping
Women is from our psychologist at the Community Health Center who states that -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. ZIGMOND: -- a disproportionate number of her clients have come from abusive situations,
physical violence, sexual abuse, and so this has been extremely valuable to my clients. And
lastly, I would like to put a plug in for Lanai Changes, which we are a part of and use that shared
office space and for all of the other nonprofits here on the island because we do need your
support now more than ever. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Beverly.
MS. L. SANCHES: Hi, my name is Lorna Sanches, and I work for Women Helping Women and I'm an
advocate for Teen Dating Violence. Thank you for giving me the opportunity to testify in
support of Women Helping Women and the Teen Victims Program. I ask for your continued
support by approving their line item in your budget. I would like to read a poem that was written
by a teen, 17-year old girl, and it's a poem of what she goes through at home with domestic
violence. It says, Young and innocent, what did I do? Words and looks scar my thoughts.
Thinking when will this ever stop. My mama's saying it'll be alright, but my daddy he's gone
every night. Coming home, screaming and fighting, oh Lord, it's one of those fights. Tucked in
bed, closing my eyes tight, I ask God please keep me safe tonight. Hearing footsteps get closer
and closer, the sound of my heart grows faster and faster. As I peek out the crack of my door, I
see my mama lying on the floor. I go out to see if she's okay, look out, was the last thing she'd
say. Mourning every day and every night praying for a safe night, I miss my mama with all my
might. Nothing will ever put down my fight. And if time permits, I do have a testimony from
one my. . .one of the teen girls that attend my victims, Domestic Violence Victims Program. I'm
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writing this testimony on behalf of the Teen Dating Violence Program that I am currently
attending. I am a 17-year old female and am currently a senior in high school. I have been
attending the Dating Violence group since I was a sophomore in high school. I come from a
home of domestic violence and have been a victim of dating violence. Violence has been the
norm for most of my life. When you come from a home of domestic violence, you have no idea
what a healthy relationship is. You tend to get involved with abusive partners and allow yourself
to be abused, mistreated, and taken advantage of. The Teen Dating Violence Program with
Aunty Lorna has helped me get out of my abusive relationship and learn what is a healthy
relationship. I was not able to talk to my parents and was ashamed to let other adults know what
I was going through. I have experienced a lot of problems and issues in my life and if it was not
for the Teen Program and Aunty Lorna, I don't know where I would be today. Today, I am
happy and out of my abusive relationship. I will be graduating in the next month and feel good
about myself and my future ahead of me. I will forever thank the Teen Dating Violence Program
and Aunty Lorna for all that was done for me.
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. SANCHES: Please continue Aunty Lorna's position. It is needed for Lanai and the teens that live
here, signed student of Lanai High. And I ask for your continued support of all the youth
organizations, Lanai Community Health Center, CDFL, and everybody else. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Lorna.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Lorna, for being here. Do you get your funding from the
Maui Women Helping Women as a part of their line item?
MS. SANCHES: Yes. I'm connected with them.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So they. . .of the money we give them, they give you some?
MS. SANCHES: Yes. They pay for my position.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Great. Thank you.
MS. SANCHES: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Alan Emmel, followed by Maria Dombrigues. Which.. .no Alan?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No Alan.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Maria? Oh, she came up, okay. Juanita Bala? Linda Chamberlain. And
Linda will be followed by Diane Preza.
MS. CHAMBERLAIN: Hello.
CHAIR WHITE: Yep, it's on.
MS. CHAMBERLAIN: Well, this is a personal observation. I used to be the head supervisor at the
hospital laboratory and we would see like about 175 patients a month as outpatients, so I hear a
lot of conversation and so this pertains to behavioral health and I want to ask you to continue to
support that area. What comes through that office is the benefits are so outstanding and the
people gain so much value in understanding their lives. They get wisdom, they get value in who
they are, and Serenity is the main person here and she helps to show people the, you know,. how
to work things through. So those services if they weren't here would be a great loss and I ask
you to continue to support them.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Linda. Next testifier after Diane Preza will be Natasha Inaba.
MS. PREZA: Good evening, Council members and Chair White. So sorry. Thanks for coming to
Lanai. I'm here to. . .my name is Diane Preza and I'm a kindergarten teacher at Lanai High and
Elementary School. And I'm here to ask for your continued support of CDFL because they fund
or they help to fund our Chance to Dance Program at Lanai and it's an important program
because we don't. . .children here don't get too much exposure to the arts. And so when they
come over twice a year, the kids get so excited and they learn new things, and they learn about
wellness, and what it is to live a healthy lifestyle. So if it's okay I'll read something from the
instructor and it'll tell you about the Maui Dance Council and then I'll be done. The Maui
Dance Council is a non-profit organization offering arts education in Maui County public
schools since 1989. The organization serves 5,000 plus students annually in over 14 schools
throughout Maui, Molokai, and Lanai. Funds requested for this 2013-14 project will help
provide program service for all students in grades K to 5 at Lanai Elementary School. Maui
Dance Council's Dance Transforms Science, Artists in the Schools; residency will support and
deepen understanding of body systems by integrating dance and science. This Maui Dance
Council residency also uses dance as a vehicle to help students recognize the importance of
physical activity and exercise as a part of. . .as part of a healthy lifestyle and the connection
between their physical health and emotional well-being. Self-awareness and the ability to make
strong choices will be empowered in the process of setting personal, physical health, and fitness
goals. Education needs to teach the whole child, which includes integrating physical wellness as
well as social, emotional wellness into their academic learning. We believe that dance
significantly affects wellness physically, emotionally, socially, and intellectually. When students
actively participate in meaningful dance experiences, they become educated about their
relationship between dance and their wellness. Dance both serves the whole child initiative as
well as enhances students' aesthetic understanding of how human beings create with their bodies.
So we. . .I just wanted to say thank you for so much for your support in the past years and we
hope this will continue. Thank you so much.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Diane. Natasha Inaba will be followed by Pat Reilly.
MS. INABA: Good evening. Please bear with me as this is the first time I'm speaking in front of the
Budget Committee, but thank you so much for allowing me a chance to speak. My name is
Natasha Inaba and I am here on behalf of the youth as well on Lanai. Specifically in regards to a
skate park being built here on the island of Lanai. On the 24 th of January, I had the honor and the
privilege of speaking before the Lanai CPAC Committee. As I have shared with them, I am a
single mother of five. My youngest one be nine months old up to 16-years old. What led me to
the meeting is challenges that I faced as a single mother with one teenager, four on their way to
becoming a teenager. I was raised on this island and during my youth, there was a lot of things
exposed, which led me to making a lot of bad choices in my life. And now that I have children, I
would not desire that for them to experience what I had to experience and also for all the rest of
the youth in the community and the future youth. So, what I'm here to ask with the rest of the
children and those who for any reason was unable to come up here before you is to ask that you,
Maui County, to be able to hopefully set aside some funds to help get a skate park here on the
island of Lanai for the youth. There are as I looked around Lanai, three playgrounds. The
community playgrounds as I have learned is aimed to help children and their development from
infant up to grade school which would be 12. There are a few tennis courts, basketball courts,
you know, out here, but not all children are active in traditional sports. And so we strongly
would ask for your support in helping with the skate park to be built here on Lanai. Also I would
like to say that the children and their desire also -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. INABA: --wanting a skate park here have gained support from the community. We have
signatures. They worked really hard along with one of the adult skaters in the community,
Mr. Alapaki Cano [sic] to gain signatures, and the signatures that we have received makes almost
20 percent of our community from elementary students. We do have prominent members in the
community that also supports the skate park, five police officers out of seven have signed it,
there has been an EMT, business owners, so also along with what we have put together for all of
you includes letters from children in the school, youth who are ready to -MR. KANESHINA: Four minutes.
MS. INABA: --to go ahead and come alongside and hope. . .what we hope is that Maui County can go
ahead and work along with the Lanai Resorts as we look into the future for the next generations
to bring in the skate park into the community. So thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much Natasha, good job for your first time.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair? Natasha, hang on for one second. Just a question. You
mentioned a partnership maybe with Lanai Resorts. Have you had the opportunity to bring this
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up at any of the meetings they've been having or we know they've been out in the community
asking, you know, what does the community want. Just curious if that discussion's been held?
MS. INABA: Yes. We. . .I have had brief discussions with certain people of Lanai Resorts. The next
step that we were planning on doing with all the children and the youth is setting, maybe setting
up a meeting with Lanai Resorts and having them be very active in this project. So it's
something that. . .to help them work towards, and I know this can definitely help at risk behavior
children, and my situation as a single mother and being raised in a broken family, if this
opportunity was there for me growing up, I know well at least I am confident that it could've
probably saved me, so from making all those. . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think we understand that good youth activities are very important.
MS. INABA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I just wondered if they were at all aware of the request.
MS. INABA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MS. INABA: Yes. No, thank you. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Natasha. And at this time Pat Reilly is the last person to have signed up
to testify. So if there's anyone else that would like to testify this evening, please sign up in the
back. Good evening, Pat. That's a. . .
MR. REILLY: Thank you, aloha, thank you for coming, and I'd just like take a shout out for Boston
today. So let's put it on the record and that was a heavy, heavy scene so I hope we don't have to
go through that. Lucky we live, you know, Hawaii. I support all the programs. I'm touching
things a little differently. As a senior, I can say that I really respect what Maui County does for
its seniors, and the State. I mean, it's fantastic. I'm not a full participant yet, but I watch what
happens and MEO and the services, I think are fantastic so thank you. Tomorrow, we're gonna
dedicate a six classroom building, which the County provided land for and you may be aware
we. . .I'm a retired counselor. We have a master plan for preschool through college on land that
the Maui County dedicated to the State, and tomorrow that six classroom building with two
science labs, probably the first building of science in 50 years, I understand, I think the last labs
were built. So this is very important and you are aware that Lanai Resorts intends to do a whole
lot on this island and it will happen in the next year. They're setting a population according to
their presentation at CPAC of 5,000 people on Lanai, which will put services, and when I was
here during pineapple, you would have never seen these services and this activity in the
community. It is magnificent what has happened to the community in terms of young people
coming back and wanting to make this a better place to live. So, I really respect that, but I think
the County can look forward to a growing population and maybe a greater portion of the budget.
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Emergency service. . .I had a discussion with several firefighters and they. . .I know at one point
we talked about another fire station at Manele, and what they recommended is we need two
ambulance services. Well, if they have to go out and cover something in Lanai City or
something on the other side of the island and something's happening at Manele or at the boat
harbor, they feel that just one more emergency services, Medic One, whatever, EMTs would
really help them because they.. .right now they don't have the capacity to cover the whole island
if something happens simultaneously or concurrently. I know each of the departments has a
disaster plan, but the last. . .what we need is get it to the community depending on what the
disaster is. The last hurricane plan, everybody was going to go to the lodge. I don't think that
plan's working anymore. So whatever the disaster plan is for Lanai and -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. REILLY: --maybe 20 years ago, the company kind of took the lead in that, but I'm not sure they're
doing that. So, if the County has some kind of support where we can get out to the public in case
of a hurricane you do this, in case of a tsunami you do that. We're kind of unique as to people at
Manele may not do anything or if that road is cut off due to fire, should they stay down there so I
think we just need. And I didn't know I was gonna follow Natasha, but she has been quite
aggressive appearing before CPAC several times to talk about the skate park. About 10 or 15
years ago, we had a teacher that actually just built one out in the street or in a park, and I looked
and I see Maui County has a couple, somebody tells me Hana has one, and Molokai has one.
MR. KANESHINA: Four minutes.
MR. REILLY: So I think, where the old tennis courts used to be across from the gym or. . .we have
enough places to do it. I don't know how that is operated. I gotta talk about wind a little bit. If
the County is considering wind project for Lanai in terms of its process, right now I see no
benefit to this, but at least let's lay out the total cost benefit. I mean, a lot of it is just public
relations and everybody's coming from their point of view, but I think we need to see the full
dollar amount about the cable, about the loss of use of land, and let's just put a dollar value on it
and see where we're at with it, but at this stage, my personal opinion is I see no benefit for you
and I'm not sure the County gets any benefit for it. Last is affordable housing and I see I spelled
it wrong. But with the growth. . .
CHAIR WHITE: You're zeroing in on a little over five minutes.
MR. REILLY: Yeah. Okay. So that's my last, affordable housing with the growth, we will need
affordable housing. The company has not. . .it intends to bring more employees in and we don't
have the housing. And we're. . .I'm afraid that they. . .the median income, no income people
eventually will not, even if they're working will not have a place to live. Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Pat. Members, any questions? Seeing none, thank you very much.
Would anyone else like to testify this evening? Seeing no one rushing. Are you rushing
forward, George?
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I want to thank all of you for sticking it out with us and thank you for coming
this evening and sharing your thoughts and desires. We look forward to finishing up the budget
in the next couple of weeks and without objection, I will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY....
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (excused: RC and GRH)
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
CHAIR WHITE: And we will adjourn the meeting. Thank you all very much. Aloha. .. . (gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 7:25 p.m.
APPROVED:

MIKE WHITE, Chair
Budget and Finance Committee
bf:min:130419-lanahmb
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